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Minutes 

Public Hearing 

 
November 5, 2024, 7:00 p.m. 

Council Chambers/Video Conference 
10150 Bottom Wood Lake Road 

Lake Country, British Columbia V4V 2M1 
 
Council Present: Mayor Blair Ireland 
 Councillor Tricia Brett 
 Councillor Heather Irvine 
 Councillor Michael Lewis 
 Councillor Todd McKenzie 
 Councillor Bib Patel 
 Councillor Cara Reed 
  
Staff Present: Paul Gipps, Chief Administrative Officer 
 Jeremy Frick, Director of Planning & Development 
 Trevor James, CFO, Director of Finance & Administration 
 Matthew Salmon, Director of Engineering & Environmental Services 
 Brad Savoury, Director of Legal Services and Risk Management 
 Reyna Seabrook, Director of Corporate Services 
 Matt Vader, Director of Parks, Recreation and Culture 
 Shaun Lesowski, Parks & Facilities Manager 
 Carie Liefke, Manager of Current Planning 
 Greg Price, Manager of Building and Bylaw Services 
 Kiel Wilkie, Infrastructure Manager 
 Brian Zurek, Manager of Planning 
 Trevor Empey, Planner 
 Jason Tran, Planner 
 Makayla Ablitt, Legislative Technical Clerk 
 Ruth Sulentich, Economic Development and Public Engagement Specialist 
 Karen Miller, Communications Officer 
  
_____________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. Acknowledgement 

We acknowledge that we are conducting our business today on the unceded territory of 
squilx”/syilx (Okanagan) peoples. As a Council, we recognize the importance of doing our best to 
build respectful relationships that contribute to stewarding the land and waters in the 
community with integrity and consideration for future generations. 

2. Public Hearing Statement 
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The Mayor opened the Public Hearing at 7:00 p.m. 

The Mayor read the statement regarding the role of Council at a Public hearing. There were 
approximately 70 people in attendance.  

3. Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1245, 2024 | Z0000268 | 11511 Turtle Bay Court 

3.1 Letters received prior to posting of Agenda 

None. 

3.2 Letters received following posting of Agenda 

None. 

3.3 Public Comment 

Stephen Duke | Applicant 
The applicant addressed Mayor and Council regarding the proposed plan for the 
application. 

The Mayor asked for a first time if there were any comments from the gallery. 

Calvin Wiebe | Woodsdale Road 
Mr. Wiebe believes Woodsdale Road is a poor location for a new hotel.  His concerns 
include increased traffic and parking issues, a negative impact on the value and appeal 
of nearby properties and that the hotel would bring noise and disrupt the 
neighbourhood. 

Ralph Rasmussen | Seymour Road 
Mr. Rasmussen is concerned about the parking variance discussed by the developer.  He 
worries that increasing the building height while reducing parking will exacerbate 
existing parking issues. He emphasizes that the hotel, along with a boat launch, will 
attract many visitors with trailers, and the current plan of one parking spot per sleeping 
unit is insufficient. He suggests that more parking spots per unit are necessary. 

Lee McCarthy |  
Ms. McCarthy asked if environmental concerns have been considered, specifically 
regarding Vernon Creek.  She echoed comments regarding parking of cars, boats, and 
trailers and asked Council to consider how this enhances the community for residents. 

The Mayor asked for a second time if there were any comments from the gallery. 

Chris Evans | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Evans asked Council if traffic concerns are considered when hotels are proposed in 
Lake Country. 

The Mayor asked for a third time if there were any comments from the gallery.  No 
further comments were made. 

The Mayor declared the Public Hearing for Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1245, 2024, 
Z0000268, 11511 Turtle Bay Court Closed at 7:17 p.m. 

4. Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1243, 2024 |Z0000339 | Strata Hotel / Motel Secondary Use 

The Mayor opened the Public Hearing for Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1243, 2024, Z0000339, 
Strata Hotel/Motel Secondary Use at 7:18 p.m. 

4.1 Letters received prior to posting of Agenda  
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33 letters were received prior to posting the Agenda. 

4.2 Letters received following posting of Agenda 

11 letters were received after posting the Agenda. 

3 letters received after reposting the agenda which were circulated to Mayor and 
Council are attached to the minutes. 

4.3 Public Comment 

Amir Hak | Applicant 
The applicant gave a presentation regarding the plan for the proposed development. 

Grant Stevens | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Stevens expressed concerns about the proposed zoning amendment, emphasizing it 
represents a substantial change rather than a clarification. Mr. Stevens highlighted the 
importance of prioritizing housing for residents over tourist accommodations, noting the 
challenges faced by local businesses due to the lack of affordable housing for employees. 
He acknowledged the ambiguity surrounding the permitted number of units and 
stressed the negative impacts on the community, including parking issues and 
disruptions from short-term renters. Mr. Stevens argued the proposed development 
could lead to increased traffic, noise, and a decline in the quality of life for residents. He 
suggested Council should either turn down the proposed amendment or consider 
implementing a temporary use permit. This would allow for flexibility and further 
community feedback while providing a defined end period to assess the impact of short-
term rentals. Mr. Stevens concluded by asking Council to consider the long-term needs 
of the community and the potential consequences of the rezoning decision, advocating 
for a cautious and well-considered approach. 

Robert Heiss | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Heiss discussed the zoning amendment for the Zara Development, emphasizing the 
need for adjustments to the master plan. Originally, the plan included a golf course, 
vineyards, and a lakeside hotel, but by 2012, these were replaced with various housing 
types and short-term rentals. Mr. Heiss criticized the introduction of short-term rentals 
in a neighbourhood lacking tourism amenities and supportive facilities, arguing that the 
term “resort” is misleading given the removal of key resort features. Mr. Heiss 
highlighted the inconsistency in the development’s evolution, noting that single-family 
homes now dominate the area, with a condo building introduced in the middle. They 
questioned the suitability of short-term rentals in this context and suggested that both 
the developer and local planning authorities failed to consider the changing needs of the 
community, particularly the increased demand for long-term housing. Mr. Heiss urged 
Council to prioritize long-term strategic planning for tourism accommodation and 
recommended turning down the zoning amendment to correct past mistakes and 
support the community’s housing needs, allowing for 30-day-plus rentals that align with 
existing zoning regulations. 

John Tait | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Tait expressed concerns about the proposed zoning amendment. He highlighted the 
uncertainty and lack of transparency from the developer, noting that when they 
purchased their home in 2019, they were assured it would be a three or four-story 
condominium with some short-term rentals, not a six-story hotel. Mr. Tait emphasized 
the negative impact of the construction, including parking and noise issues, and the 
extended construction time due to the increased height. He noted the developer did not 
engage with the community enough or address their concerns.  Mr. Tait stressed short-
term rentals would change the character of the neighbourhood, leading to more policing 
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and bylaw issues. Mr. Tait urged Council to defer the decision to gather more 
information and consider the long-term benefits of having full-time owners or renters, 
which would foster a happier and more stable neighbourhood. 

Kelley Marko | Beacon Hill Drive 
Ms. Marko opposes the proposed zoning amendment arguing it prioritizes short-term 
tourist accommodations over long-term residential housing. Ms. Marko believes the 
change is intended to bypass the Short Term Rental Accommodations Act and 
contradicts provincial and municipal goals of increasing long-term housing . She 
highlighted that the entire property could become a fully functioning hotel if unit 
owners choose, leading to decisions driven by profit maximization, which would 
negatively impact the neighbourhood. Ms. Marko raised concerns about increased noise 
and traffic, noting that sound is amplified in their area and short-term renters are less 
likely to be considerate. She emphasized that transient hotel occupants would disrupt 
the residential nature of Lakestone and urged Council to deny the zoning application to 
protect the neighbourhood’s character and ensure long-term housing availability. 

Lyle Shrigley | Benchlands 
Mr. Shrigley owns two units in Zara and expressed frustration regarding the zoning 
amendment which contradicts his initial understanding of the development. He 
highlighted concerns about the impact on the community, including potential noise and 
disruption from transient guests. Mr. Shrigley emphasized he did not invest in the 
property to tolerate large groups of tourists and the associated wear and tear on the 
building. He urged Council to reject the zoning change to preserve the quality and intent 
of the original development. 

Lynn Haley | Benchland Court 
Ms. Haley expressed concerns about the zoning amendment emphasizing the 
development has continually changed from the original plan of a three-story condo to a 
six-story building with potential short-term rentals. Ms. Haley stressed short-term 
rentals would lead to increased noise, traffic, and parking issues, disrupting the 
community’s character and livability. She urged Council to decline the zoning 
amendment and focus on long-term rentals to align better with the community’s needs. 
Ms. Haley posed the question of the benefits of short-term rentals versus long-term 
contributions to the community and highlighted the need for a well-laid-out proposal for 
any future hotel locations. 

France Lefebvre | Benchland Drive 
Ms. Lefebvre expressed her opposition to the zoning amendment. She highlighted the 
prolonged construction time and the change in contractors, questioning the viability of 
running a short-term rental operation without public transportation. She emphasized 
feeling deceived by the developer and urged Council to consider the long-term impact of 
their decisions on the community. 

Kim Ogrodnick | Centrestone Drive 
Ms. Ogrodnick expressed concerns regarding the proposed zoning change for Zara at 
Lakestone. She noted that the development was initially marketed as a luxury 
condominium, but recent changes suggest it could become a hotel, which represents a 
significant shift. Ms. Ogrodnick highlighted the potential negative impacts of short-term 
rentals, including increased insurance costs, bylaw enforcement issues, and parking 
problems. She emphasized that the community is worried about the long-term effects 
on their quality of life and the neighbourhood’s character. She urged Council to consider 
the potential lasting impact of their decision, advocating for maintaining the original 
vision of the development to preserve the community’s essence. 
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Chris Evans | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Evans expressed concerns about the proposed zoning amendment for Zara at 
Lakestone. He emphasized the area’s prestige and safety, which attracted his family to 
the neighbourhood. Mr. Evans highlighted the community’s investment in Lake Country 
and the potential negative impact of transient visitors on the neighbourhood’s character 
and safety. He urged Council to consider the long-term residents who support the 
community daily and to make a decision that preserves the area’s integrity. 

Mandy Bains | Long Road 
Ms.Baines highlighted the District’s restriction on registering home businesses in 
Lakestone to maintain a quiet neighbourhood. She pointed out allowing the proposed 
hotel would contradict this goal, leading to increased activity and noise. Ms. Bains 
suggested if the hotel is approved, residents should also be allowed to register home 
businesses, as the neighbourhood’s quiet nature would already be compromised. She 
emphasized the vision for Lakestone was a peaceful, semi-retired community, which 
would be lost with the zoning change. 

Patti Ahl | Okanagan Centre Road West 
Ms. Ahl expressed concerns about the negative changes brought by additional 
development. She emphasized temporary visitors do not share the same pride and care 
for the neighbourhood as permanent residents. Ms. Ahl highlighted ongoing issues such 
as garbage and fires from beach parties, which bylaws cannot keep up with.  She urged 
the Council to consider the impact on the community and maintain the neighbourhood’s 
integrity by rejecting the proposed changes. 

Bruce McAuliffe | Ledgestone Road 
Bruce McAuliffe expressed concerns about the proposed zoning amendment, 
emphasizing the area is a residential community, not a resort. He highlighted the 
significant changes since the original 2012 plan and the need for long-term rentals to 
address the housing shortage. Mr. McAuliffe shared personal experiences, including his 
son’s struggle to find affordable housing, and stressed the importance of maintaining the 
community’s character. He urged Council to focus on long-term benefits and consider 
the impact of their decisions on the community’s future. 

The Mayor asked for a second time if there were any comments from the gallery. 

Grant Stevens | Benchland Drive 
In conclusion, Mr. Stevens urged Council to consider the long-term impact of their 
decision on the community, emphasizing the need to look ahead to 2026 and beyond. 
He pointed out that while the developer will leave after selling the units, the residents 
will remain. Mr. Stevens encouraged Council to make a decision benefitting the long-
term well-being of the area. 

The Mayor asked for a third time if there were any comments from the gallery. 

Chris Evans | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Evans expressed concerns about the potential devaluation of his property if the 
zoning amendment proceeds. They highlighted the difficulty of selling their home in the 
future if the area becomes undesirable due to the new development. Mr. Evans 
emphasized the hard work they have put into paying off their mortgage and the impact 
this change could have on their family’s financial stability. They urged the Council to 
consider the long-term effects on property values and the community’s ability to sell 
their homes. 

Gaye Harris | Centrestone Drive 
Ms. Harris expressed concerns about the impact of the proposed hotel on the 
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community. She highlighted that the area was chosen for its quiet, residential nature, 
which would be disrupted by transient visitors. Ms. Harris identified current parking 
issues resulting from construction and the potential for increased parking problems if 
short-term rentals are allowed. She emphasized residents are not permitted to rent their 
homes for less than 30 days, and allowing Zara to have short-term rentals would be 
unfair and detrimental to the neighbourhood’s character. Ms. Harris urged Council to 
consider the community’s concerns and maintain the area’s integrity. 

Jamie Tretiak | Centrestone Drive 
Ms. Tretiak moved to Lakestone seeking a safe, community-oriented environment after 
experiencing issues with transient rentals in McKinley Beach. Ms. Trentiak emphasized 
the importance of knowing her neighbours and maintaining a quiet, family-friendly 
neighbourhood. She expressed fears about the return of short-term rentals, which could 
lead to increased crime and a decline in property values. Despite rising mortgage rates, 
she chose to stay in Lakestone for its community feel and urged Council to consider the 
long-term impact on residents. 

Dean Sutton | Benchland Drive 
Mr. Sutton highlighted the potential negative impact on property values and quality of 
life. Mr. Sutton noted that the development feels disorganized and lacks proper 
communication, reinforcing that both long-term residents and new families are deeply 
concerned about the changes. He urged Council to consider the significant effects on the 
community and prioritize the residents’ well-being over the developer’s objectives 

Glenn Carnegie | Benchland Drive  
Mr. Carnegie emphasized when his family bought their home they were told the 
development would be a luxury four-story condo, not a short-term rental property. Mr. 
Carnegie highlighted the importance of community and the negative impact visitors 
would have, including parking issues and overcrowded amenities like pickleball courts. 
He stressed property values would likely decrease and long-term rentals would be more 
acceptable, as they foster a sense of community. He urged Council to reject the proposal 
to maintain the neighbourhood’s integrity. 

The Mayor asked for a third time if there were any comments from the gallery.  There 
were none. 

Amir Hak | Applicant 
The applicant gave closing remarks and responded to questions from Council. 

5. Closure of Public Hearing 

The Mayor declared the Public Hearing for Zoning Amendment Bylaw 1243, 2024, Z0000339, 
Strata Hotel/Motel Secondary Use closed at 9:35 p.m. 

 
 

   

Mayor, Blair Ireland  Corporate Officer, Reyna Seabrook 

   

 




































































